DRAFT MINUTES

Citizens Advisory Council Meeting

September 19, 2006

Chair Walter Heine convened the meeting at 10:47 a.m.  The following members were in attendance:

	Walter N. Heine, Chair
	Janet B. Keim

	DeEtta A. Antoun
	Curtis N. Kratz

	Scott H. Cannon
	Pat Lupo, O.S.B.

	Jolene Chinchilli
	Richard J. Manfredi

	Gail M. Conner, Esquire
	Thaddeus Stevens

	Joyce A. Hatala
	David L. Strong

	Brian Hill
	Bruce M. Tetkoskie

	Bernie Hoffnar, Ph.D.
	Burt A. Waite


I.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES


Scott Cannon made a motion to approve the minutes of the July 2006 meeting; Brian Hill seconded the motion.  The minutes were approved without amendment.

II.
CHAIR’S REPORT

Walter Heine introduced Council’s two new members who were appointed by the House:  DeEtta Antoun and Janet Keim.

· DeEtta will serve the remainder of Jim Corrigan’s term, which expires January 2008.   She lives in Chambersburg, Franklin County, and is a legal research assistant, substitute teacher and director of Citizens for a Quality Environment, a non-profit group that identifies, monitors and addresses activities that negatively impact the environment.

· Janet will serve the remainder of John Ford’s term, which expires January 2007.  She lives in Emmaus, Lehigh County, and is a member of the Little Lehigh Watershed Coalition, a citizen group dedicated to the preservation of the Little Lehigh Creek and its surrounding area.

With the appointments of DeEtta and Janet, Council is now at a full complement of 18 members.

Walter announced that the following terms would expire in January 2007: Scott Cannon and Pat Lupo (Governor appointments); Janet Keim and Dave Strong (House appointments); and Cynthia Carrow and Walter Heine (Senate appointments).  Notification letters of the pending expirations have been sent to the legislative appointing authorities.  If requested, a copy of the letter will also be sent to the Council member’s local legislator.  Another round of letters will be sent in October or November.

Walter reported that he and Sue Wilson met with Deputy Secretary for Waste, Air and Radiation Management Tom Fidler and Bureau of Air Quality (BAQ) staff to discuss the need for BAQ to consult with Council on air issues, as required under the Air Pollution Control Act.   BAQ agreed to provide monthly updates, as appropriate.  In addition, CAC will name a representative to the Air Quality Technical Advisory Committee (AQTAC).  Margaret Urban’s name has been submitted as Council’s appointee to AQTAC.

A list of 2007 meeting dates was distributed.  Brian Hill made a motion to accept the dates; Scott Cannon seconded the motion.  Before Council voted, Pat Lupo mentioned that the “Governor’s Outdoor Conference” will be held March 18-20, 2007, in State College.  Council’s March meeting date was changed from Tuesday, March 20, to Wednesday, March 21, to accommodate those members who would be attending the conference.  The following meeting dates were approved for 2007: January 16, February 20, March 21, April 17, May 16, June 19, July 17, September 18, October 16 and November 13.

III.
ELECTIONS

Walter turned the meeting over to Burt Waite, nominating committee chair, to conduct the elections.  Burt announced the current list of nominees for officers and the Environmental Quality Board (EQB).  The floor was opened up for further nominations or withdrawals.  Bernie Hoffnar made a motion to close the nominations; Scott Cannon seconded the motion.  The motion passed.  Election ballots were distributed.

The following members were re-elected to serve on the EQB:  Jolene Chinchilli, Walter Heine, Richard Manfredi, Dave Strong and Bruce Tetkoskie.  The following members will serve as EQB alternates:  Scott Cannon, Cynthia Carrow, Gail Conner, Bernie Hoffnar, Pat Lupo and Margaret Urban.

Cynthia Carrow and Richard Manfredi were elected as chair and vice chair, respectively.

IV.
SECRETARY’S REPORT


Secretary McGinty thanked the Council members who serve on EQB for their participation at this morning’s EQB meeting, in which changes to enhance the state’s Clean Vehicles Program were approved by a vote of 16-2.  She then updated Council on several critical issues:

· Mercury – The state-specific final rule goes before the EQB on October 17, and the state’s mercury reduction implementation plan must be submitted to the Environmental Protection Agency by November 17.   The Secretary testified at the final legislative hearing last week.  The mercury issue broke the record for the number of public comments received by the department—11,000.  The Secretary said of that number, only approximately 36 were opposed.  There have been some recent changes to the rule, e.g., system-wide emissions averaging for plants with multiple facilities; however, every plant must reduce emissions by 80 percent.

· NPDES (National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System) – The Secretary said the department’s goal is to improve the timeliness of permit reviews and the quality of the applications received.  To accomplish this goal, the department has developed four initiatives: (1) encourage the simultaneous review of plans for erosion and sediment control and post-construction stormwater; (2) provide expedited permit review for applications with conservation district approval and a seal from a BMP-certified professional engineer; (3) develop new general permits and clarify existing general permits; and (4) solicit 3rd party engineering services.  Regarding the development of new general permits, the Secretary said the department would solicit feedback on any new permits from Council and other appropriate committees.

·  Permit Fee Increases – Depending on the program, permit fees have not increased in 10–30+ years and, therefore, programs are not self-sufficient.  Some functions are only paid by special funds, not the general fund, e.g., the Hazardous Sites Cleanup Fund.  The department’s first attempt to increase fees was not successful, e.g., storage tank legislation prevents a fee increase until 2009-10.   DEP will again address fee increases during its current revision of program regulatory packages.  The Secretary said that Council would have the opportunity to review and respond to the revisions and changes.

· Title IV – Other than an extension until 9/30/07, there has been no action to amend or authorize the Abandoned Mine Reclamation Program. 

Secretary McGinty opened the floor up for questions.

Gail Conner commented on Pennsylvania’s asbestos training and certification fees.  At $1,000 per course, she said it’s more expensive than surrounding states.  She also said that New Jersey training, which is cheaper, can be used in our state.  Gail said there are no training providers in Pennsylvania.  The Secretary said she would look into it.

Scott Cannon said the planning module application process is usually incomplete because of bureaucratic issues not technical.

Thad Stevens asked if the 15 review days for NPDES permits are calendar days or business days.  The department hasn’t made that distinction yet.

Burt asked if there have been many expansion permits for nuclear power plants. The Secretary said no, the only recent expansion permit was for TMI when the facility increased capacity.

Richard Manfredi commended the department for its initiative in improving the NPDES permit process, which has helped accelerate the state’s economic growth.  The Secretary said the department needs to get engineers out in the field and not buried in paperwork.

Bernie Hoffnar said DEP needs to address the need for more oil and gas inspectors in the field.  He also feels that the department should attach an all-inclusive budget to the State Water Plan.  He said it’s important to know what money is needed and where the money is coming from.  Lastly, Bernie cautioned DEP about contracting out for permitting.  The Secretary said DEP is prohibited by law to outsource for environmental permitting.  Technically, DEP is an agent of the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency.  There is also an issue with contracting out functions performed by union-covered employees.

Joyce Hatala commented that there has been no action to continue the recycling program.  She said the $2 a ton fee has never been adjusted for inflation and is not enough money to sustain the program.

V.
CONSERVATION AND NATURAL RESOURCES ADVISORY COUNCIL

            (CNRAC) REPORT

Kurt Leitholf distributed CNRAC’s 2005-2006 Annual Report.   In August, the Council traveled to Erie for their regional meeting, and visited Erie Bluffs State Park, Presque Isle State Park and the Tom Ridge Environmental Center.  One of the issues discussed at the regional meeting was how DCNR is serving urban communities and how the department can improve that service.

For the past six months, CNRAC’s Project Funding and Grants Workgroup has been reviewing DCNR’s Rivers Conservation Grants Program.  The workgroup is analyzing the impact of plans that have been developed, and also what actually occurs after plans have been completed.   Kurt said that CNRAC volunteered for this project because 

DCNR does not have the staff or resources to conduct a thorough review.  CNRAC received help on this project from several local watershed groups.  Kurt said the project should be completed by the end of this year, and the findings will be submitted to DCNR.

CNRAC is in the process of developing their 2007 strategic plan, which has been traditionally aligned with DCNR’s priorities.

Brian Hill noted the high number of CNRAC’s workgroups.  Kurt said that originally there were only a few workgroups and they were very broad in scope, but over time there was a need for a more focused approach.  He added that all the workgroups are evaluated each year as part of the strategic planning process.

Brian also asked about the interface between DEP and DCNR.  Kurt said it’s always a struggle for state agencies to work together in the field, e.g., conflicting directions in one watershed.   Bernie commented that his local watershed group, Juniata River Basin Plan, gets frustrated when working on projects.  Kurt said that’s a common finding.

Dave Strong asked for more information on the proposal for overnight accommodations at S.B. Elliott State Park (Clearfield County).  Kurt referred him to Mike Krempasky, who is leading the feasibility study.   Dave also asked for an update on ATV use on state lands.  Kurt recommended he contact Adam Mattis.

VI.
OPEN TIME

Jeff Schmidt, Executive Director of the Sierra Club Pennsylvania Chapter, commended Janet Keim’s appointment to Council and said she would be a “good fit.”  He said that the Sierra Club is one of 120 organizations that support the state-specific mercury rule.  He commented that some EQB members might suggest amendments to weaken the rule.  Mr. Schmidt also wanted to alert Council of an issue that he feels is a ticking time bomb:  tritium leachate.   He said tritium, a radioactive isotope of the element hydrogen, is leaking from landfills into groundwater and exceeds EPA’s standards for drinking water.  Exit signs that are disposed in landfills and then crushed are the presumed source of tritium (this issue is on the agenda for the Low-Level Waste Advisory Committee meeting on September 28).   Mr. Schmidt said that DEP wants the Nuclear Regulatory Commission to enforce the proper disposal of tritium containing exit signs.  Bernie Hoffnar commented that his township requires Geiger counters at their landfills.

VII.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Integrated Projects (Chair: Jolene Chinchilli) – The committee is retaining environmental health tracking as a priority.  The state Department of Health received a Centers for Disease Control grant ($1 million over 5 years) to implement Phase 2 of its environmental health tracking initiative, which will focus on development and maintenance of a database.  DEP might approach private foundations for money.  Jolene said that the issue of emerging contaminants is gaining prominence, and DEP has formed an exploratory committee.  At this time, there are no overriding regulations or statutes addressing emerging contaminants, which occur in low concentrations and are hard to detect.  Pat Lupo suggested that anyone interested in learning more about this issue should read the book “Our Stolen Future” by Dr. Theo Colborn, a senior scientist with the World Wildlife Fund-US and one of the world's leading authorities on endocrine disrupting chemicals in the environment.
Administrative Oversight (Chair: Richard Manfredi) – A committee meeting will be set up with Deputy Secretary for Field Operations Mike Sherman, who offered to go into more detail about the department’s regional workload analysis.  Bruce Tetkoskie asked if the committee ever weighed in on the Awareity presentation from the July 2005 meeting.  Richard said perhaps this issue should be brought back before the full Council.  Awareity is a web-based compliance and internal control system.

Environmental Standards (Chair: David Strong) – Dave reported that landfill capacity has doubled and wondered if Council should be concerned, as it was several years ago, about excess capacity for imported waste.  The committee will be coordinating with the Mining and Reclamation Advisory Board’s Reclamation Committee to review the status of the recommendations by the Orphan Mine Pool Task Force.  Also, the committee is asking DEP for an update on the status of the Bark Camp Reclamation Demonstration Project, as well as where things stand on the beneficial use of dredge for reclamation statewide.  Dave said the committee is concerned about the lack of money available for operation and maintenance of mine drainage treatment plants; how is future treatment to be financed?

Water (Chair: Burt Waite) – On October 16, Burt, Jolene and Sue are traveling to Baltimore to meet with Dr. Lipton, from the Maryland Sea Grant College, to discuss nutrient trading.  The committee is reviewing the Resource Enhancement and Protection (REAP) proposal, which is a tax-credit program to establish BMPs for nutrient control.  Thad said the stormwater manual is moving forward, although it still does not address many inconsistencies that engineers will encounter; there will be an initial training session in November.

VIII.
MERCURY REGULATION AND DECISION DOCUMENT
DEP Bureau of Air Quality (BAQ) Director Joyce Epps and members of her staff presented an overview of the draft final state mercury rule.  Joining Ms. Epps were John Slade (chief, Permit Division), Krishnan Ramamurthy (chief, Compliance and Enforcement Division), and Dean Van Orden (chief, Air Information Division).  Robert “Bo” Reiley, Regulatory Counsel for the program, also attended.

Ms. Epps said BAQ staff is currently focusing on the record-number of public comments received after the comment period closed on August 28.  More than 11,000 commentators provided feedback on the proposed mercury rule, with the overwhelming majority supporting the state-specific rule.  

Mr. Slade and Mr. Ramamurthy discussed changes being made in the draft final rulemaking.  Some of those changes are listed below:

· Addition of certain definitions recommended by the Environmental Protection Agency.

· Addition of a provision to allow “fuel pretreatment” credit for emission standard compliance.

· Deletion of provisions allowing compliance presumptions and preferences for bituminous coal.

· Allowance of emissions averaging to demonstrate compliance with the annual emission limitation requirements.

· Provision of options for demonstrating compliance with the annual emission limitation: unit-by-unit, facility-wide and system-wide.

· Permission for owners/operators of new EGUs (electric generating units) to petition for supplemental allowances.

Mr. Reiley updated Council on the status of the Decision Document, which would outline DEP’s assumptions, rationale and supporting data/analyses in a single, easily accessible document.  In a July letter to Secretary McGinty, Council supported the preparation of a decision document, as required by EQB.  In early September, a draft document was distributed.  Since then, Mr. Reiley said there have been numerous changes to the document, including the addition of charts, maps and several appendixes.

On October 17, the EQB will take action on the final rulemaking.  DEP must submit its mercury reduction plan to EPA by November 17.

IX.
NEW BUSINESS
Deputy Secretary for Water Management Cathy Myers attended the meeting to respond to Janet Keim’s concerns regarding proposals to streamline the NPDES permitting procedure.  Janet wanted to know if the department considered the impact on streams from the changes to the permitting procedure.  She also asked if there would still be an opportunity for public input and if compliance would be streamlined along with the permitting procedure?

Ms. Myers said the changes to the permitting procedure, which were discussed earlier in the meeting by Secretary McGinty, were developed to improve the quality of the applications that the department receives and to improve the response time from the department to the applicant.   Ms. Myers said individual permits, not general permits, would be used for the state’s many protected watersheds.  She also said the use of third-party certified consultants would provide quality assurance.  Ms. Myers said there is a public comment period built in the NPDES permitting procedure.

On behalf of Council, Burt Waite commended and thanked Walter Heine for his leadership and humor during his two years as Council chair. 

-
-
-

Scott Cannon made a motion to adjourn the meeting, and Janet Keim seconded the motion.  Walter adjourned the meeting at 3 p.m.

Notice of the September meeting was published in a newspaper of general circulation in Dauphin County and mailed to individuals and offices in compliance with the Sunshine Act (1986-84).  These minutes constitute the official record of the Citizens Advisory Council meeting; no official transcript is prepared.







